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1.	Call to Order

	President Cynthia Durham Blair called the meeting to order at 2:16 p.m. CT.


2.	Approval of Minutes

A motion was made and seconded to approve minutes of the Board as presented for the following meetings:

· June 6, 2019
· October 16, 2019


3.	President’s Report

	President Blair thanked the Board for their hard work and dedication over the course of the year and welcomed new CEO Diane Tomb.


4.	Abstracters & Title Insurance Agents’ Section Chair’s Report

	Chair William Burding, Jr., reported that the top priority continues to be how to address wire fraud and information security. There are now 72 companies in the ALTA Marketplace; more are needed, especially vendors who are focused on protecting data and money and focused on implementing the California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA).


5.	Title Insurance Underwriters’ Section Chair’s Report

	Chair Daniel M. Wold reported on the section’s ongoing effort to collect better industry data to tell the industry’s story. The section is also focused on the joint effort with the Abstracters & Title Insurance Agents’ Section to enhance GSE Engagement.

	The section continues to monitor wire transfer fraud issues and work to support all of the Board’s initiatives.


6.	Old Business

	None.


7.	New Business

	A motion was made and seconded to approve the Proposed Amended Bylaws as presented.

Motion carried.

	Board Governor and Bylaws Committee Chair Wold thanked the Bylaws Committee Members Herschel Beard, Cara Detring, Justin Lischak Earley, Dan Mennenoh, and Jennifer Wootton for their considerable effort to review the Bylaws, last amended in 2009.


A motion was made and seconded to approve the ALTA, TAN, Registry, and TIPAC Budgets as presented.

Motion carried.


A motion was made and seconded to approve appointment of the NTP Council as presented.

Motion carried.


A motion was made and seconded to appoint Association Officers for 2019-2020 as presented.

Motion carried.


8. 2020 Strategic Priorities

	President-Elect Mary O’Donnell reported the 2020 Strategic Priorities as developed by the Board during a planning meeting in July in Washington, DC. ALTA will focus on helping ALTA members:

· Find Solutions to Protect Your Customers’ Money
· Prepare for Privacy Laws and Regulations
· Prepare for Digital Closings
· Tell Our Story
· Engage with Relevant Agencies Focused on Federal Housing Finance Policy, Including the GSEs
· Develop and Retain Talent


9. Association Report

CEO Diane Tomb reported on the state of the association. 

· Membership & Financial Overview
· Membership is at a record high for the 10th consecutive year.
· ALTA ONE attendance is also at a record high.
· The Industry Development Fund has received another influx of funds resulting from the sale of MERS to the InterContinental Exchange (ICE). The ALTA Investment Committee will be working on plans to invest these funds.

· Advocacy & Policy Highlights
· Board Governors Wold and Welshons visited Washington, DC, in October and met with policymakers at the White House Economic Council, HUD, and the CFPB, among others, to talk about wire fraud and closing scams.
· MISMO Uniform Closing Instruction Workgroup Co-Chairs Jim Lamphere and Kate Steinman reported completion of a standard Closing Instructions template. Many large lenders and loan origination software providers have been part of the effort. The next step for the standard is approval by the MISMO Strategic Planning Committee and publication for a 60-day comment period.
· The TRID Regulation is entering a 5-year lookback period. ALTA staff and members are engaged in work with the CFPB to assess the effectiveness of TRID regulation. The request for information from industry is expected in late 2019 or early 2020 and ALTA will coordinate an industry response. A working group has been organized, co-chaired by Board Governors Welshons and Wold.
· The ALTA Forms Committee met in September with representatives from FHFA and the GSEs to review comments on the discussion draft of revised ALTA Loan and Owner’s Policies. More input is expected from the GSEs and the committee also expects comments from one or more lenders. 
· In preparation for the 2020 Strategic Priority to “Tell Our Story,” ALTA staff has developed and distributed an RFP to learn about firms engaged in advertising and public relations campaigns. 
· 2019 Strategic Priorities
· Significant progress has been made to address all of the 2019 Strategic Priorities (as reported in the State of the Association Report) and many of those priorities will continue into 2020.

	Tomb welcomed incoming ALTA Board Governors Sylvia Smith-Turk and Rob Wineman and announced that Board Orientation will be held on December 11 in Phoenix, AZ, in conjunction with the first Digital Boot Camp. All Board members are welcome.


10. GSE Engagement Council Report

Co-Chairs O’Donnell and Burding reported that the Council has been expanded and continues to engage in and seek expanded conversation with the GSEs.


11. Best Practices Executive Committee Report

	ALTA Immediate-Past President and Best Practices Chair Steven G. Day reported on the committee’s 3-year lookback on the Best Practices Pillars. Revisions have been adopted by the Board, including requirements for Registry listing, wire fraud, information security, use of multi-factor authentication, and consideration of cyber insurance. A public comment period was conducted and comments reviewed. The final revisions will be effective January 2, 2020.



12. Data Privacy Committee Report

Co-Chairs Samantha Budzyn and Elizabeth Reilly reported that the committee has been at work for just 2 months and is working primarily on education around the California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA) to help members understand who needs to comply and who is protected. An ALTA webinar was recently held and was well-attended; a pod-cast series is in development. The Executive Committee is working on data privacy principles to help with evaluation of anticipated legislation and regulation around the country.


13. TAN & Congressional Liaisons Committee Reports

	TAN Chair Danielle Kaiser reported that more than 7,400 TAN members are the grassroots voice for the industry. To date in 2019, TAN members have initiated 2,000 actions resulting in 4,063 communications with lawmakers considering legislation which would affect the industry. More than 1,000 TAN members took their first “action” this year. 

	Congressional Liaisons Chair Charlie Gray reported on the effort to increase the number of Congressional Liaisons which has resulted in 276 Liaisons with a collective 611 relationships in the U.S. Congress.

	The TAN and Congressional Liaisons Committees have created videos designed to take the fear factor out of participation in advocacy efforts.


14. TIPAC Report	

	ALTA Board Governor and Chair David Townsend reported that TIPAC is about $13,000 ahead of 2018 with $540,639 in contributions from 937 people. The goal for 2019 is $600,000.

	The TIPAC Education fund has collected $154,000 from 37 companies. The Education Fund enables TIPAC to conduct events designed to encourage engagement with TIPAC. During ALTA ONE, TIPAC is hosting 2 special events.


15. KYLTA Report

	KYLTA President Barry J. Tuemler and President-Elect Danielle Wilson shared the good news that KYLTA will be independent as of January 2020, after several years of sponsorship and support from ALTA. More than 100 title professionals will be in attendance at the upcoming convention. KYLTA has engaged Bennett Management to help with association management go-forward.


16. Digital Closing Committee Report

	Chair Cynthia Durham Blair reported on the work of subcommittees this year resulting in 4 videos which are live on the ALTA website, a national legislative tracking spreadsheet, technology considerations in preparing for digital closings, a readiness checklist, and a survey about digital closing (with more than 800 responses to date) and the level of interest in digital closing boot camps. Digital closing boot camps will be produced in partnership with the Mortgage Bankers Association, beginning in December 2019 and continuing into 2020.


17. Compensation Index Report

	Research Committee Chair Tim E. Evans reported on the survey created with the help of vendor Dynamic Benchmarking which launched in early 2019. National results became available in July, after enough responses were received to make aggregate data possible. To date, 116 companies have completed the survey and 85 other locations are in progress (6 of those are 90% complete).


18. Homeowner Outreach Program Committee Report

Chair Lisa M. Steele reported on the 3 HOP strategic initiatives for the year:

1. Provide members ways to communicate the benefits of title. The group produced a new website interface. Videos on “How to HOP” are coming soon. 
2. Educate homebuyers about the benefits of title. Videos, presentations, and an updated wire fraud rack card have been delivered in 2019.
3. Improve the online presence of title and settlement companies. The Title Webbie awards continue to provide incentive to members to enhance their websites.

53 new HOP leaders were trained in 2019.

The Board applauded Steele, who has served as chair for 5 years. Andi Bolin will be the new chair. 


19. ALTA Registry Committee Report

Co-chairs Eddie Oddo and Jack Rattikin III reported that the Registry contains:

· 7,960 unique location listings
· 2,899 unique companies
· 204 unique real estate attorneys
· About 15% of total providers
· 49% of ALTA members

To date in 2019, there have been more than 9,000 anonymous searches on the Registry website.

The pace of new listings has hit a plateau. The companies yet to establish listings seem to be smaller companies with fewer locations. The committee is working on ideas to drive both new listings and lender adoption.

The committee is also working on ideas to create more value in the actual data which would provide an incentive for title professionals to create listings, confirming underwriters to find added value in information about their agents, and for customers to consume data.


20. Native American Lands Committee Report 

	Chair Nancy J. Appleby reported that the committee is looking ahead to working on initiatives beyond tribal land claims to include education of industry professionals and policymakers. 


21. Membership Committee Report

	Chair Elizabeth Russo reported on ALTA’s 10th consecutive year of record membership, which currently stands at 6,413. This is part of ALTA’s continuous growth since 2009 when ALTA had 2,930 members. The committee is focused on innovative approaches to member engagement like making lasting impressions for first time attendees through the Ambassador Program. More than 300 first time attendees are expected at ALTA ONE and a new flip book of member benefits is available in the New Member Lounge to help members get engaged.


22. The meeting was adjourned at 5:07p.m. CT.

